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Item 5.02. Departure of Directors or Certain Officers; Election of Directors; Appointment of Certain Officers; Compensatory Arrangements of
Certain Officers

On November 8, 2016, the Board of Directors (the “Board”) of Cerulean Pharma Inc. (the “Company”) determined, upon the recommendation of the
Compensation Committee of the Board, that it was in the best interest of the Company to establish an executive bonus pool in the event of a change in control
of the Company and to deliver a letter (the “Retention Letter”) reflecting such bonus pool to each member of the Company’s management team, including Mr.
Christopher D. T. Guiffre, President & Chief Executive Officer, Mr. Gregg Beloff, Interim Chief Financial Officer, Mr. Adrian Senderowicz, Senior Vice
President & Chief Medical Officer, and Ms. Alejandra Carvajal, Vice President, General Counsel (each, an “Executive”). The executive bonus pool will
equal 3.5% of the valuation attributed to the Company (as determined in good faith by the Board) in a Change in Control transaction, as defined in each
Executive’s employment agreement with the Company, and pursuant to which each Executive will be eligible to receive a cash retention bonus provided that
s/he remains employed by the Company upon the closing of the Change in Control, with the amount of each such retention bonus determined by reference to
her/his base salary as compared to the aggregate base salaries of all of the Company’s executives eligible to receive a bonus from the retention pool at the
closing of the Change in Control, as determined by the Board.

Item 9.01. Financial Statements and Exhibits.
(d) Exhibits
Exhibit No. Description

99.1 Form of Retention Letter between the Registrant and each of its executive officers.



SIGNATURES

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, the registrant has duly caused this report to be signed on its behalf by the
undersigned hereunto duly authorized.

CERULEAN PHARMA INC.

Date: November 8, 2016 By: /s/ Christopher D.T. Guiffre

Christopher D.T. Guiffre
President and Chief Executive Officer



EXHIBIT INDEX

Exhibit No. Description

99.1 Form of Retention Letter between the Registrant and each of its executive officers.



Exhibit 99.1

CERULEAN (4

November 8, 2016

[Insert Name]
[Insert Address]

Dear [Name]:

The Board of Directors of Cerulean Pharma Inc. has approved the establishment of a retention bonus pool to be payable to
members of the Cerulean management team in connection with a Change in Control of the company (as defined in your
employment agreement). The bonus pool will be equal to 3.5% of the valuation attributed to Cerulean in the Change in Control, as
determined in good faith by the Board of Directors. You are eligible to receive a retention bonus provided that you remain
employed by Cerulean upon the closing of the Change in Control, with the amount of your retention bonus determined by reference
to your base salary as compared to the aggregate base salaries of the management team at the closing of the Change in Control, as
determined by the Board of Directors.

The Board of Directors appreciates your continued commitment to Cerulean.

Sincerely,

Paul Friedman, M.D.
Chair of the Compensation Committee
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